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Since our last Newsletter, there has been lots going on. 

It was wonderful to see so many attending the Service 

of Remembrance on the Market Square, particularly as 

it was such a wet day. The much loved poppy tree, 

poppy man and other poppy decorations were out on 

display thanks to the craft volunteers who had been 

busy mending and assembling and the British Legion. 

Then it was time to create and install 

the Christmas yarnbombing decorations around the Market Square and 

High Street to celebrate the festive season. Our craft community created 

lots of knitted and crocheted angels in keeping with St Mary’s Church Angel 

Festival theme. These were added to a new Christmas tree light display 

which was a beautiful addition. The Christmas Sparkle kicked off the 

festivities on 18th November and the December Farmers Market on 23rd 

had music from Rushden Town Band and a delicious hog roast. 

There are four sections to the newsletter, Town Focus, Community News, 

Advertising and Council News. Town Focus is a spotlight on our local 

businesses, landmarks and heritage. Community News has updates from 

Higham Ferrers Tourism, local Churches, schools and community groups. 

Council News includes council events, contact information, farmers market 

information, a Mayor’s report and a council update on current projects such as the 

Community Library and Minibus Service.  There is an opportunity for local businesses to 

advertise in this quarterly newsletter so please get in touch if you would like more 

information about this. For the most current information about what is happening in the 

town, we encourage you to check the Town Council website (www.highamferrers-tc.gov.uk) 

and social media pages for regular updates. There is also a new Town App with lots of useful 

local information.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    

If you have an article about local news or events which 

you would like to be included in the next edition of the 

Higham Times in May then please forward the 

information to; donna@highamferrers-tc.gov.uk               

no later than 2nd April 2024. 
 

Thank you for your continued support.                                                          

Donna Anderson,  Editor 
 

 Any views or opinions expressed in this newsletter do not 

necessarily represent those of Higham Ferrers Town Council. 

 

Welcome 



Town Focus 

 

Business Spotlight… 
 

In this edition of the Higham Times we will 

be taking a look at another one of our   

local businesses.  

Berties Pet Shop was opened in 1997 and 

was taken over in 2017 by Peter Mortimer who is very well known to all 

of his customers and their humans.  

This little gem of a shop caters for most pets and specialises in natural 

raw dog food and natural treats for dogs. Pete is very accommodating 

and if he does not stock what you need, he will source any requirements. 

Berties has a great local customer base and their customers really do    

become their friends. The shop can resemble a community centre at 

times, with many people popping in, not just to stock up on supplies for 

their beloved animals, but sometimes just for a chat. It is wonderful to 

build these relationships and the team enjoy when people pop in to visit, 

sharing both tears and laughter with them. Another important part of 

Berties Pet Shop is Bob (pictured right), Pete’s dog, who is a friendly giant 

waiting to greet everyone.  

Apart from the regular visitors, Pete does get some slightly stranger happenings occasionally. He  

recalls that last year, a gentleman came into the shop asking for bedding for a tortoise, after         

purchasing some hay, he returned an hour later with a large box and placed it on the counter. He 

wanted to check if the animal he had was actually a tortoise. The man said he had been touching it 

to try and get its head to come out. When Pete looked inside, it turned out to be a huge snapping 

turtle, about 50cm round, which the man had found crossing the road by Ditchford Lakes. The man 

was lucky that it was not a feisty specimen. Pete advised him to return it to the lake where found. 

If you want pet supplies, advice or a 

chat, you know where to visit!           

By shopping local you are supporting 

small, independent businesses who 

are invaluable to our community. 

 

Contact details:  01933 314888  
 

Email: petermortimer1@outlook.com  
 

1 Wharf Road,  

Higham Ferrers, NN10 8BQ 



At one time there were ten 
public houses in Higham 
Ferrers. Directories used to be 
published detailing the various 
amenities in a town, and the 
details were often gained from 
postmen who regularly walked 
around the area.                     
The information was then collated and published. Nine public 
houses were listed for Higham Ferrers but there also used to be 
one called The Red Cow at the junction of Kimbolton Road and 
Station Road. 
 

In 1841 James Sargeant was the publican at The White Hart. The 
pub was listed continuously until 1861, and then again in 1876. 
Abraham Brown was the last person recorded as having a licence 
but he died in 1871, so the recording of the pub's existence in 
1876 would suggest human error.  Women were not officially 
allowed to be licensees of pubs at this point, although some 

records do suggest that they did have a major part in the running of such enterprises, often as the chief 
brewer. In White’s directory of 1896, Mrs Eliza Sargent is listed as the publican of The White Horse.  
 

The old White Hart has been a private property for many years. The present owner, who is the fifth 

generation of the same family to own the property, has done much to restore both the exterior and 

interior.  The original fireplace has been opened up and the beam 

exposed.  

The house has a long heritage. On the 1591 map of Higham Ferrers, it is 

possible that the footprint of the home today was present in the 

16th century. If so this, together with The Old House and Church House, 

would make it one of the oldest buildings in the town to have been 

continuously inhabited. 

3. 52 College Street 

The White Hart 

     
     

 

 In each edition of the Higham Times we will take a look at one of 

the steps along the Blue Plaque Heritage Trail.  You can find out more at 

www.blueplaquetrail.com 

Town Focus 

https://www.blueplaquetrail.com/discover/7-the-old-house




 

Community 





 

Community 



 

Friends of St Mary’s 



March - History of Kimbolton, A thousand years of history. 

April - A history of Christian  names 

May - Elizabethan grammar schools, Elizabeth I to the present day. 

June - Rushden pot makers, the story of iron age potters. 

July - The history of Yelden, including the origins of the castle. 

August - Irthingborough’s Waterloo. Archive film from before the first world war. 

September - Incas of Peru with the speaker’s personal memories. 

October - The Home Guard: Lest we forget our brave men of Northamptonshire. 

November - Stanwick handbell ringers: followed by seasonal refreshments to end the year.    

The Higham Chichele Society meets in the Bede House (in the grounds of the 

Parish Church)  on the last Friday of each month at 9.15am. Admission is £3, 

including refreshments. The annual subscription is £5 (singles) £8 (couples) 

due at the  May meeting.  Check our website: 

www.highamchichelesociety.co.uk 

NEW MEMBERS VERY 

WELCOME, PLEASE 

COME ALONG.       

Community 

Speakers for 2024 



To commemorate this achievement,        

a Service of Thanksgiving is to be held in 

May, and Faith Tea in the summer.       

Both will take place where it all began at 

Hope Methodist Church, Higham Ferrers. 

Were you a Girls Brigade or Girls Life    

Brigade member with 1st Higham Ferrers 

Company? Or do you know of any past 

members who may have moved away 

from the area and would like to be       

invited to the Celebrations? 

Do you have photographs and stories of 

your time in the Brigade that you would 

like to share? If so, we would be very   

interested in borrowing them for our 

'Found memories of my time in GB'     

display. 

If you, or someone that you know, would 

like to be invited to our celebration 

please contact either Lisa Adams or    

Jane Tomlinson at highamgb@gmail.com 

or if you prefer to write; 66 Patenall Way, 

Higham Ferrers, Northants.  NN10 8PL. 

1st Higham Ferrers Girls’ Brigade  

- Calling all 'Old Girls'!!! .... 

This year Higham Ferrers Girls Brigade are Celebrating 

110 years of service in the local community! 

mailto:highamgb@gmail.com


Decisions, decisions! A normal part of life. Some are quick and easy to make, others take 
much longer and a lot of heart searching, even heartache.  Some are forced upon us    
due to circumstances changing, others we readily choose by ourselves. Some affect      
individuals, others, many people. We respond to their results with various emotions     
including joy, grudging acceptance, sorrow, enthusiasm, reluctance and optimism. Some 
have little impact on us, others are life-changing. 

David Hudson decided, after 62 years of faithful 
service, that it was time for him to 'sit down', to  
retire as a Methodist Local Preacher. He is not idle 
though, having chosen to accept the task of box 
office manager at our community film afternoons. 
Tickets for these showings are £5 on the door and 
include a free hot drink and biscuits afterwards, if 
you decide to come along sometime. 

We rejoiced as five people recently decided that 
they wanted to be received into full membership 
at Hope. Reverend Lesley Dinham and the     
congregation officially welcomed them at a    
special service. Others are seriously considering 
whether they want to take the same step.  
Members or not, all are equally welcome at 
Hope.                                                                                  

 In January, the church took part in the annual 
Covenant service, another important occasion for Methodists. The worshipping          
community, as a whole body, renewed its commitment to God, to one another and to 
our local communities for another year. We willingly chose to publicly affirm our      
promises to continue to follow where God leads, as summed up in the powerful          
Covenant prayer.                                                                                                                        
Many people enjoy coming to our regular busy coffee mornings on the second and last 
Saturday of each month, 10 -11.30am and to the quieter ones on Thursdays 10.30-
11.30am. Some look out for notices about our special social events, whether a model 
railway exhibition, a musical entertainment, quiz, or something else. If you decide to join 
in with one or more of them, you'll be very welcome. 

Community 

(Pictured right; David Hudson, wife Carol, daughter Sally) 



Advertising 



Advertising 



Bee Squared Project 2024 
After the success of the 'Bee Squared Project' in 

2023, Higham Ferrers Town Council allocated funds 

to replicate the project in 2024. 

Higham Ferrers Junior School, Henry Chichele          

Primary School, Higham Ferrers Nursery and Infant 

School and The Ferrers School are eager to be         

involved in the project to specifically help solitary 

bees survive by encouraging all pupils to add a  

square metre of bee loving plants to their gardens in the ground or in pots.     

Each pupil will receive a packet of seeds which contains a seed mixture of Corncockle,     

Cornflower, Corn Chamomile, Corn Marigold, and Common Poppy and instructions on how 

to sow the seeds in late March/early April. 

Because of the demand for the seed packets in 2023 from the residents of Higham  Ferrers, 

we have produced packets for the general public which will be freely available at a number 

of the Town's shops and at the Higham Ferrers Town Council Office after the seed packets 

have been distributed to the schools in late March. 

 

Information about Bees: 

 

In the UK alone, there are 267 species of bee. Over 90% of them are not social and do not 

live in colonies - these are solitary bees. Solitary bees vary considerably in size, appearance, 

and where they choose to nest. Roughly 70% are called mining bees and nest in                  

underground burrows. Bees that nest in houses are called cavity-nesting bees. Solitary bees 

do not live in colonies, produce honey, or have a queen. While 

honey bees use wax to construct the cells inside their nest, 

different species of solitary bees use all sorts of materials to 

make their homes - for example, leaf-cutter bees use tiny leaf 

pieces within their nests, which might be in a hollow plant 

stem, dead wood or a crack in a weathered wall. They don't 

have pollen baskets for carrying pollen, meaning that each time 

they visit a flower they lose far more pollen than social bees. 

This makes them much better pollinators: a single red mason 

bee is equivalent to 120 worker honey bees in the pollination 

services it provides. As they do not return to a hive, they need 

to 'refuel' via flowers every few metres. 

Council News 

Photo Credit: Alison Bates  

Photo credit Kassi Bass 

https://www.highamferrers-tc.gov.uk/images/1814284/large.jpg
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Council News 

Saturday 18th November was the much loved 2023 

Higham Ferrers Christmas Sparkle event.                

The Market Square was filled with, fair rides, live  

entertainment, food, drinks, craft and charity stalls. 

The festivities spread throughout the town with 

Santa’s grotto at Chichele College which was          

organised by Higham Tourism, stalls and                  

refreshments in the Bede House and Chantry    

Chapel. St Mary’s Church held their Angel Festival 

again which was very popular. The angels created 

and displayed in the church were amazing. There 

was a craft fair, refreshments and activities in the 

Hope Methodist Church throughout the day.   

The Mayor Cllr Nigel Brown opened the event on 

stage, met lots of local residents and volunteered for 

various activities during the day. He finished by leading 

the count down to the light switch on in the evening.  

In true Higham Ferrers style, the residents attended on 

mass and it was wonderful to see so many families out 

enjoying the festivities. 



 

The stage was filled with a wonderful range of entertainment throughout the day. 

We started with festive performances from our amazing local school choirs followed 

by fabulous dance performances from the children at Emily Dee School of Dance and 

then singing from Higham Ferrers Rock Choir.  Local singer 

Odette closed the show with a set before the Christmas lights 

were switched on at 5pm and another set until the end of 

the event.  

This year there was a ‘Happy Hour’ at the fair with reduced 

ride prices which was well attended.  

We are already in the early stages 

of planning the Sparkle event for 

2024 so watch out for updates     

on this years exciting          

festivities.  A huge thank you to 

all of the wonderful 

volunteers without 

whom the event could 

not be a success 



 

Council News 

Community Library and Wellbeing Hub Update.  
 
 

Further to the good news update in the last edition, we have 
now appointed Natasha Fountain in the role of Community 
Connector, and she started the role on 2nd January 2024.     
Natasha has a strong community background, and we would 
like to welcome her to the position.  
By the time this edition comes out we are hoping that we will have 

an opening date for the hub, so please keep an eye on the new  

Community Library and Wellbeing Hub page on the council’s website, 

www.highamferrers-tc.gov.uk/community-library-and-wellbeing and of course, on our social media 

pages for updates on progress.  

We had a great response from our request for volunteers to help with the hub, and we thank you all 
for your interest and should have already been in contact with you, but we 
would still welcome interest from anyone wanting  to volunteer.  We see      

volunteers as an important part of this hub and need a wide range of skills and 
experiences to make it work, so if you fancy volunteering, but are not sure 
what you can offer, yourself is all we need, please apply anyway as you will 

have more skills than you realise.  Please contact us on 01933 312075              
or email connector@highamferrers-tc.gov.uk  

Happy New Year from everyone at Higham Ferrers Farmers Market!  

You can find all of the market dates for 2024 on the back page of this 

newsletter.  

For November and December we had to snuggle up and fit all of our 

wonderful local traders into the Market Square around the beautiful 

Christmas tree and we were surrounded by the amazing festive yarn-

bombing display. To add to the festivities on 23rd December we also 

enjoyed music from Rushden Town Band and a delicious hog roast 

from New Lodge Farm. There was a great atmosphere and it was    

brilliant to see so many people                                                             

shopping local at the market and     

in the High Street businesses.  
 

Find us on 

In 2024, we look forward to 

celebrating events such as the 

market’s birthday in April, 

Love Your Local Market in 

May, Harvest in September 

and Christmas again in         

December. Please follow our 

facebook page for more      

information and updates. 

http://www.highamferrers-tc.gov.uk/community-library-and-wellbeing
mailto:connector@highamferrers-tc.gov.uk




 

Council News 
 



 

 

The Walnut Tree - The Circle of Life 
  

You will all be familiar with the walnut tree that was located on the    
triangular open space at the junction of Kings Meadow Lane and Station 
Road. The Walnut tree has a dedicated blue plaque and is also point 15 
in the town’s Heritage Trail. From the trail the accompanying text 
states:- The Walnut tree is reported to be 500 years old and as far back 
as Henry VII’s reign as the ‘Ancient Tree’. H E Bates’ grandfather George 
William Lucas lived in one of the cottages close by. 
 

Surrounding the walnut tree are 3 younger walnut trees, that were    
cultivated from the tree, and planted some years ago with the intention 
of being replacement trees for the main walnut tree. Like any tree, the 
walnut tree has a lifespan. Walnut trees can be long-lived (100 to 300 
years) and can thrive in the right conditions for centuries. The walnut 
tree in Higham Ferrers has thrived for centuries but unfortunately it 
reached the end of its life and was felled on the 21st December. 
 

In June of this year an independent tree survey noted the tree had extensive basal decay and fire 
damage. Contractors carried out work to remove ivy which was becoming more dominant and was 
preventing full inspection. Removal of the ivy revealed the area of degradation to be extensive. The 
tree was deemed unstable and presented as a risk to the public accessing the area. The open space 
area was therefore barriered to prevent public access. 
 

Given the significance of the tree within the town the advice to fell the tree was initially challenged. 
Instruction was given for detailed inspection with sonic tomography. The test confirmed the         
severely decayed stem with further degradation inevitable and in subsequent years the disconnect 
of the stem from the ground. 
 

The Council considered the options for the tree. 
 

Propping the tree was possible.  Given the condition of the base of the tree, whilst propping 
would stop it failing, it would not stop further degradation. Propping the tree came at a cost 
in the region of £10,000 for initial installation, with adjustment cost to the framework in 
subsequent years. 
 

Cutting back the tree to a standing monolith is possible, but again, this will not stabilise the 
tree, nor stop further degradation and its ultimate failure. 

 

With this knowledge the council reached the difficult decision to fell the tree. 
  
During the felling, sections of trunk that were not presenting severe decay were left at the site to 
create dead wood habitat. The council is also assessing the condition of felled sections and the 
scope for creating a small wood carving as a legacy in the community. Cuttings have been taken 
from the tree and residents are reminded that previous cuttings that grew to form the 3 younger 
walnut trees are present on the triangle and will continue to be nurtured as they grow and flourish 
for future generations.      
  

If any residents have queries or require further information regarding the               
walnut tree please do contact the council on 01933 312075                                           

or email info@highamferrers-tc.gov.uk 
  
 



Council News 






